Security and public health: the interface 1

Militaries and global health: peace, conflict, and disaster response

Joshua Michaud, Kellie Moss, Derek Licina, Ron Waldman, Adam Kamradt-Scott, Maureen Bartee, Matthew Lim, Jamie Williamson, Frederick Burkle, Christina S Polyak, Nicholas Thomson, David L Heymann, Louis Lillywhite

Lancet 2019; 393: 276–86

See Comment page 207 This is the first in a Series of two papers about security and public health

Henry J Kaiser Family Foundation, Washington, DC. USA (| Michaud PhD, K Moss MPhil): Iohns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies, Washington, DC, USA (J Michaud); US Army Regional Health Command - Pacific, Honolulu, HI, USA (D Licina DrPH): Milken Institute School of Public Health, George Washington University, Washington, DC, USA (Prof R Waldman MD); University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW. Australia (A Kamradt-Scott PhD): Center for Global Health. US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA, USA (M Bartee MPH): US Naval Medical Research Center, Silver Spring, MD, USA (M Lim MD); International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva, Switzerland (| Williamson LLM); Harvard Humanitarian Initiative. Harvard TH Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, USA (F Burkle MD); US Military HIV Research Program, Bethesda, MD, USA (C S Polyak MD); The Henry Jackson Foundation, Bethesda, MD, USA (C S Polvak): Nossal Institute for Global Health, Melbourne School of Population and Global Health. University of Melbourne. Melbourne, VIC, Australia (N Thomson PhD); Centre for Public Health and Human **Rights**, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, MD, USA (N Thomson); Chatham House Royal Institute of International Affairs, London, UK (D.I. Heymann MD. L Lillywhite MSc); and London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, London, UK (D L Heymann MD) Many countries show a growing willingness to use militaries in support of global health efforts. This Series paper summarises the varied roles, responsibilities, and approaches of militaries in global health, drawing on examples and case studies across peacetime, conflict, and disaster response environments. Militaries have many capabilities applicable to global health, ranging from research, surveillance, and medical expertise to rapidly deployable, large-scale assets for logistics, transportation, and security. Despite this large range of capabilities, militaries also have limitations when engaging in global health activities. Militaries focus on strategic, operational, and tactical objectives that support their security and defence missions, which can conflict with humanitarian and global health equity objectives. Guidelinesboth within and outside militaries-for military engagement in global health are often lacking, as are structured opportunities for military and civilian organisations to engage one another. We summarise policies that can help close the gap between military and civilian actors to catalyse the contributions of all participants to enhance global health.

Introduction

Military engagement in global health has a long history. Military health scientists and practitioners have been at the forefront of key advances in public health domestically and internationally since the 18th century,12 and some countries' uniformed public health services have roots in military medicine.3

Militaries are often providers of medical care and public health interventions during peace, conflicts, and

Key messages

- Countries are showing a growing willingness to use militaries to support global health, yet comprehensive guidelines and strategies to govern military engagement in global health are scarce
- Military engagement in global health is often driven by defence and security objectives that can put them at odds with humanitarian and civil society actors, and can be contrary to core principles of global health
- In peacetime, militaries are heavily engaged in research and development, as well as partnership efforts that can help build capacity and military medical readiness across different countries
- The changing nature of conflict means militaries are often fighting in complex environments that blur the lines between military and civilian actors, rendering support for military health interventions during conflict more complicated and contested
- Understanding how to guide and govern military engagement in global health can assist in achieving a balance between military and civilian global health capacities, but requires mechanisms for communication, coordination, and joint action across relevant entities at national and global levels

as part of emergency response efforts during naturally occurring and manmade disasters. Militaries from all regions and across country-income categories have participated in providing public health assistance at home and overseas, and governments of many countries show an increased willingness and interest in using military capabilities for global health. However, some of the published literature suggests that a so-called militarisation of global health, with potentially negative consequences, is underway.4-6

Militaries differ from other global health actors; international military action is motivated mainly by defence and security considerations, not by humanitarianism or health equity. Military action can itself be a threat to public health, as conflict and violence lead to loss of life, livelihoods, and essential public health infrastructure and protections. Since 2010, the burden of disease from war and associated violence has grown.7 Major adverse population health effects have resulted from civil wars (including in Syria, Libya, Yemen, and Iraq), insurgencies (in Nigeria, Afghanistan, and Pakistan), and other conflicts featuring military action.8-13 However, militaries can also be an essential tool for protecting health and life, preventing further violence, and even ending armed conflict.14

Defining militaries and their role in global health

Militaries can be defined as armed groups authorised to use deadly force (panel 1), that organise, train, and equip a force to address any threat, or future threat to security.

Although improving global health is not the pre-eminent objective for militaries, engaging in global health activities aligns at times with their national defence and foreign policy interests.¹⁶ When poor population health or a health threat is perceived to negatively affect security, a rationale emerges for military engagement in global health.¹⁷ Policy makers are increasingly emphasising these links, as most

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

clearly shown by the common depiction of epidemic and pandemic diseases in security terms.¹⁸ Indeed, health issues of all kinds are now often framed as aspects of local, national, and global security.¹⁹⁻²²

Although militaries can bring unique capabilities to global health, militaries also have important limitations compared with other actors in global health. Military engagement is typically motivated by considerations linked to defence and security objectives, and concerns about disease burden or sustainable development are usually relevant only when linked to these objectives. Military approaches and actions are sometimes at odds with-and even directly counter-core global health and humanitarian principles. The misalignment can be particularly acute during armed conflicts. Additionally, most military leaders and personnel are not trained or equipped to think or function as global health practitioners. Cultural and communication gaps exist between militaries and other global health actors, and militaries can operate at higher levels of secrecy and lower levels of transparency than civilian agencies. Finally, broadening military missions to incorporate global health could create difficulties for militaries themselves by potentially drawing resources and focus away from a military's core objectives, fostering distrust, and at times increasing risks of illness and harm for deployed forces.23,24

The literature suggests that most military global healthrelated activities are implemented primarily by the national militaries of Canada, the USA, and countries in western Europe. However, militaries in other world regions also engage in such activities at times, but these are rarely reported in the literature, therefore most examples described here are from militaries in North America and western Europe.

Militaries also regularly engage in domestically focused health activities; examples include the Brazilian military's deployment of 200 000 personnel to combat the Zika virus outbreak, and other countries' national military medical support for responses to domestic disasters, such as earthquakes and tsunamis.²⁵⁻²⁹ However, the primary focus of this Series paper is crossborder health activities of militaries, or those military health activities with global implications.

Peacetime

In stable, peacetime environments, military contributions to global health are typically focused in the areas of research and development and partnerships and capacity building.

Research and development

Militaries, motivated to find ways to protect personnel from epidemic disease, have contributed to advances in public health and disease control since the 18th century. For example, during the period of colonisation, military medical practitioners developed and implemented some of

Panel 1: Definition of militaries

At the most basic level, militaries are organised armed groups, authorised to use deadly force, and tasked with providing defence and prosecuting war at local, national, and international levels. For the purposes of this Series paper, we identify several broad categories of militaries:

- National militaries—armed forces of a state, associated with a national government, or self-defence forces (eg, Japan).
- Multinational militaries—armed forces, typically drawn from national militaries, organised under the auspices of a multilateral or regional organisation or alliance. Examples include the African Standby Force of the African Union, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, and UN Peacekeepers.
- Non-state armed groups—groups that have the potential to use arms for force to achieve political, ideological, or economic objectives; are not within the formal military structures of states or intergovernmental organisations; and are not under the control of the state or states in which they operate.¹⁵

Militaries vary widely in size, influence, geographical reach, goals, strategies, and tactics.

the first successful population-level disease control efforts against malaria and yellow fever.^{30–32} Military medical researchers also helped develop many vaccines and drugs used to combat diseases such as influenza and malaria.^{33,34}

Militaries continue to engage directly in, or fund, public health research and development as a strategy for protecting and sustaining their personnel's health, because having a healthy fighting force is a high priority.³⁵ In some cases, military health research and development has been applied to public health more generally. For example, US military research helped create the first HIV vaccine to reach phase 3 trials and the first approved vaccine for malaria.36-38 The US and Chinese militaries have also contributed to research on Ebola virus vaccines and drugs.39 Australian military scientists have researched dengue and malaria, and Thailand's Royal Thai Army has conducted joint research with the US military on a number of infectious diseases.^{40,41} Published in December, 2017, a report estimating research and development spending on neglected tropical disease research showed that the US Department of Defense was the fifth largest funder of such research globally in 2016, providing an estimated US\$79 million (2.5%) of total global funding for research and development.42 By comparison, the US National Institutes of Health was the largest funder of such research in 2014, providing \$1.3 billion (38%) of global funding for research and development.

Because militaries' support of research and development related to global health challenges is a by-product of their mission to protect their own forces, most research and development relevant to global health is focused on acute infectious diseases in a young adult population, specifically those diseases that can jeopardise operational Correspondence to: Dr Joshua Michaud, Henry J Kaiser Family Foundation, Washington DC 20005, USA **jmichaud@kff.org**

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

readiness (eg, malaria, dengue, diarrhoeal disease), or represent health security threats or potential bioweapons (eg, Ebola virus disease, anthrax, smallpox).^{36,42} Other important global health concerns, including many causes of preventable infant, child, and maternal mortality, are not usually addressed by military research and development. Additionally, funding can fluctuate over time, with funding surging after outbreaks or during certain troop deployments and decreasing when a threat is thought to have passed, or deployment ends.⁴³

Partnerships and capacity building

Many militaries see value in health training and capacitybuilding efforts because they can create and strengthen international relationships, help partners become more resilient, and provide training opportunities for their militaries' own personnel. Given that health is often seen as neutral, such activities can be feasible when relationship building is difficult by other means.44 Such relationship building can be especially relevant and effective when militaries partner with other nations' military medical services, which can be crucial actors in delivering health interventions, and can help countries enhance influence with their partners. Such partnering activities can be a way to actively promote security sector reform, contributing to developing peace and preventing conflict. The US military, for example, explicitly uses medical partnership activities as a way to shape environments to reduce the threat of future instability and violence.45

Since 2006, China's People's Liberation Army has periodically deployed medical units throughout Africa on missions targeting malaria and HIV/AIDS.46 Some militaries also deploy specialised naval vessels-so-called hospital ships-for short-term medical diplomacy missions as a gesture of goodwill, training opportunities for medical military personnel, and as a method for building relationships.⁴⁷⁻⁵⁰ Collaborative exercises between militaries and other partners, including some with a substantial health component, are another strategy contributing to partnership-building efforts. For example, the so called Exercise Khan Quest, co-hosted by the Mongolian Armed Forces and US Department of Defense, is an important annual international peacekeeping exercise (involving more than 40 countries) that incorporates civilian participants and has a substantial medical readiness training component. Able Response is an annual exercise between the Republic of Korea and the USA designed specifically to prepare for biological threats in the Korean peninsula.51

Some militaries also seek to build partner capacity surveillance and response to human disease threats. Militaries build and maintain physical infrastructure (ie, laboratories and equipment) and support training and research in partner institutions. Since 1946, the US Army and Navy have operated 20 overseas laboratories at various points in collaboration with agencies of host countries.^{52,53} The French Armed Forces have assisted countries such as Djibouti and French Guyana with realtime early warning and surveillance systems for infectious disease.⁵⁴ Since 2008, the US Department of Defense has provided training and conducted exercises with foreign militaries in 16 countries in Africa to enhance their roles in pandemic preparedness and response.^{55–57}

However, militaries engaging in these activities and the nations they partner with can face challenges and drawbacks. Decisions on which countries are assisted when, and the types of services rendered, are based primarily on security and foreign policy considerations, rather than solely on health requirements. Furthermore, because militaries often prioritise short-term interventions over sustained efforts, little consideration is given to longer-term health needs. For example, mobilising a tertiary care medical facility in the form of a hospital ship into a port and providing outpatient services for a brief period in the name of so called health diplomacy does not necessarily match services to needs and can alienate local providers.58 Likewise, military construction and staffing of facilities such as laboratories have sometimes failed to take into account whether local human resources and support systems are sufficient to ensure long-term viability.⁵⁹ Military-to-military engagement on pandemic preparedness and response is not always integrated into national civilian response plans, and a lack of awareness regarding military plans in civilian government agencies can limit their usefulness. Some public health capacitybuilding efforts led by the military have been met with unease and sometimes outright distrust, even to the point of prompting closure or relocation. For example, in 2010, a US Navy laboratory in Indonesia was closed and relocated to another country, primarily because of Indonesian national sensitivities over a foreign research establishment run by the military.60

Conflict and post-conflict

Militaries have responsibilities under international humanitarian law to help ensure the safety of and access to medical care and public health during conflict, although specific combatants in conflicts have shown a troubling lack of compliance with these responsibilities. The chronic and often non-traditional nature of many modern conflicts has resulted in further complications of military health engagement in times of war. Instead of defined battlefields with one uniformed military fighting another, many militaries operate in counterterrorism, counterinsurgency, and complex civil conflict environments, leading to a blurring of lines between civilian, military and combatant, and non-combatant environments that at times renders military support of health interventions more controversial than traditional warfare.

Medical and public health obligations under international humanitarian law

International humanitarian law, and in particular the Geneva Conventions, place a responsibility on combatants

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

and foreign forces occupying a territory to ensure appropriate provision of medical care and to respect, protect, collect, and care for the wounded and sick without adverse distinction. Medical assistance should be provided in an impartial manner at all times on the basis of the needs of the affected people and populations. The Geneva Conventions, specifically Articles 55 and 56 of the Fourth Geneva Conventions, state that an occupying power (which can often refer to a military entity that has taken control of a territory) must ensure sufficient hygiene and public health standards and the provision of food and medical care to the population under occupation.⁶¹

Conflicts over the past two decades have seen serious, repeated violations of these principles. If steps are not taken by combatants to ensure health-care access, conflict can unnecessarily impede health care for vulnerable populations-eg, when local health-care professionals flee areas of conflict-emphasising the need to ensure security alongside essential services.62 In civil conflicts such as in Syria and Yemen, some militaries and some non-state armed groups (NSAGs) have failed to provide required medical care to affected populations, which has resulted in outbreaks of polio and cholera among other health issues.^{63–65} Combatants have, at times, even actively targeted civilian non-combatants and mounted direct attacks on health workers and health facilities.66 The Safeguarding Health in Conflict Coalition estimates that in 2017 alone there were at least 701 attacks on healthcare facilities and health workers in 23 conflict-affected countries, which resulted in 101 health worker and 293 patient deaths.67

The challenge remains to reverse these violations of long-standing principles and restore protection to ensure that the provision and delivery of health care is needs based and impartial. After the 2015 bombing of a Médecins Sans Frontières hospital in Kunduz, Afghanistan, the US Government, including its Department of Defense, clarified US policy regarding civilian casualties related to the use of force and reiterated its commitment to abiding by humanitarian principles during conflicts in which the US military engages.^{68,69} Another example of how protection policies are being strengthened is the UN Security Council unanimously adopting a May, 2016, resolution to increase protection for health-care workers in war zones under the Geneva Conventions.⁷⁰

Application of the Geneva Conventions is further complicated when the boundaries of what constitutes war, occupation, and occupying power are unclear or purposely vague. For example, after the Sept 11, 2001, terrorist attacks in the USA, the US Government controversially argued that the Geneva Conventions' protection did not apply in the context of conflicts with non-state terrorist organisations such as Al-Qaeda and the Taliban, although this policy was reversed in 2006.⁷¹ After the US military entered Iraq in 2003, the USA stated the country was a liberator rather than an occupying power,⁷² a characterisation that was interpreted by some as obviating the responsibilities outlined in the Geneva Conventions.⁷³ In civil and sectarian conflicts such as those in Syria and Yemen, it is unclear whether combatants consider themselves occupying powers or are even aware of their responsibilities under international humanitarian law.

Difficulty in determining when a conflict ends and the responsibilities militaries and other actors have during a transition from a conflict to post-conflict environment is another aspect of the complexity of modern conflict that affects militaries' health activities. The Geneva Conventions only apply during times of armed conflict, so occupying powers are not specifically obliged to ensure maintenance of health care post-conflict, even though conflicts can leave affected countries' health systems in a terrible state. However, there are examples of militaries assisting in health-care reconstruction efforts in postconflict environments, such as the Australian Defence Force assisting in Rwanda and Timor-Leste, and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization and international partners working with the Afghan Government to rebuild health capabilities in Afghanistan since 2003.74,75 Militaries do not often plan adequately for the transition from a conflict to a post-conflict environment. If militaries fail to meet the expectations of local populations, coordinate with local actors and humanitarian agencies, or help implement appropriate and sustainable health systems in affected communities, they can undermine prospects for building secure, stable, and prosperous environments after hostilities cease.

Using health to reduce conflict and instability

Militaries have sometimes used health, including provision of clinical care and public health interventions, as an explicit tactic to win the hearts and minds of local populations during conflicts, most notably in the context of counterterrorism and counterinsurgency operations. US military campaigns in Vietnam, Afghanistan, and Iraq, among others, incorporated health interventions to generate local support, enhance influence, and promote stability.^{16,76,77} NSAGs such as the Tamil Tigers in Sri Lanka, the Taliban in Afghanistan, and Hezbollah in Lebanon have also used health interventions during conflicts in a bid to establish legitimacy.^{78,79}

Evidence that such tactics contribute to militaries' own objectives, such as promoting peace and security and fostering goodwill, or help militaries gain legitimacy, is scarce.^{20,80} In some cases, military-led health efforts in conflict areas have weakened existing local services, sometimes severely.^{81,82} Interventions can also undermine the authority and standing of local health-care professionals, resulting in counterproductive health outcomes and adverse effects on military aims.^{77,83}

Militaries' use of health interventions to meet counterterrorism and counterinsurgency objectives can blur the lines between militaries and humanitarian actors during conflict.⁸⁴ Non-governmental organisations (NGOs) are often key health-care providers in unstable areas

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

and places affected by conflict that strive to adhere to the humanitarian principles such as neutrality and independence, and frequently present before militaries arrive and after military forces depart. Militaries, however, prioritise national security or foreign policy imperatives and might identify with a particular political ideology. Therefore, the use of military medical assets might not be consistent with the humanitarian principles. Delivery of health care that is perceived to be a military tactic can lead to population distrust of and even outright hostility towards military and non-military providers of care. Furthermore, communities might not distinguish between military and non-military interventions, placing nonmilitary providers and those who use them at risk of community mistrust or violence because of broader community perceptions.⁸⁵ Such ambiguity can also undermine legitimacy and trust in local government-supported health services in areas affected by conflict. Humanitarian actors have called for clear limits on how and when militaries should engage in humanitarian actions, to prevent confusion and distrust in the population with regard to health care.86,87

Ethical issues can arise for military and civilian healthcare practitioners at the population and individual levels when they engage in global health activities, especially in areas affected by conflict. We do not address the ethical dimensions of military medical practice here, although they are examined in several publications.⁸⁸⁻⁹¹

Disaster response

Roles filled by militaries in health aspects of disaster response are diverse. Perhaps the best known examples involve military health assets deployed after large-scale natural disasters used to provide medical care to affected populations, as well as coordination, communication, logistics, and other support. Since 2004, multiple militaries have been engaged in health responses to tsunamis, earthquakes, hurricanes, typhoons, and cyclones.^{92–95} In the 2010 Haiti earthquake response, 19 different militaries provided support and personnel.⁹⁶

Disease outbreaks induce a particular type of disaster response from militaries. During an outbreak, distinguishing between the population that needs to be protected (the uninfected) and the victims that need to be isolated and treated (the infected) can be a challenge. Such circumstances demand close, regular, consistent interaction with local communities, which can be difficult for foreign military forces. Militaries faced this challenge during the response to the Ebola virus outbreak in west Africa (panel 2).

The notion that military forces are unsurpassed in specific capabilities related to disaster response is almost universally accepted. A large part of the domestic response capacity of many countries resides in the strength of their national militaries. Militaries are often far better equipped to mobilise rapidly and provide transport, lift, and engineering capacities at a larger scale than other actors. Notably, militaries often have such exceptional capabilities because they typically have much larger budgets and more staff than civilian disaster response agencies.⁴¹⁰⁸

Under current UN guidelines, foreign militaries' international disaster responses are only meant to occur as a last resort, after all other resources have been used and military assistance is requested by an affected country.¹⁰⁹ The application of the so-called last resort principle can sometimes be challenging. Militaries have responded without having been explicitly requested to do so or before the principle of last resort has been triggered.

Although military involvement in disaster responses is usually welcomed, the effectiveness of military assistance in this context is sometimes questioned.¹¹⁰ For example, militaries tend to focus on quick-turnaround, short-term interventions and have historically had less involvement in helping to make an effective transition from an immediate response to longer-term recovery than civilian organisations.¹¹¹ Militaries have sometimes made an effective contribution to this transition-eg, when the US military integrated host nation military health personnel into a mobile US Army hospital during the 2005 Pakistan earthquake response and into a US Air Force hospital during the 2010 Chilean earthquake response, and then eventually donated both mobile hospitals to their respective host nation's military to support the ongoing recovery efforts.112,113 Conversely, military involvement can interfere with disaster response. Some NGOs have expressed concerns about humanitarian flights being given lower priority by the US military than military flights when they controlled air traffic in Haiti following the 2010 earthquake.¹¹⁴

Even as militaries increasingly engage in disaster response, the relative size of military contributions should not be overestimated. Militaries do not comprise a primary source of funding for disaster response and humanitarian assistance. One analysis from 2013 reported that humanitarian funding channelled through militaries ranged from 1.6-4.2% of total humanitarian assistance funding from 2006 to 2010.¹¹⁵

Similarly, emergencies have also become more complex and long lasting. Chronic, complex emergencies require sustained infrastructure and institution building in areas such as health, but militaries have not often supported such longer-term interventions. Additionally, it is becoming increasingly difficult to differentiate between conflicts and humanitarian emergencies, with many emergencies now occurring in conflict zones or exacerbated by conflict and instability.¹¹⁶

Stronger guidance on how militaries can best contribute across various scenarios could help lead to more effective responses. The Oslo Guidelines on the Use of Foreign Military and Civil Defence Assets in Disaster Relief (Oslo Guidelines),¹⁰⁹ the Civil–Military Guidelines and Reference for Complex Emergencies (also known as the Military and Civil Defence Assets [MCDA] guidelines),¹¹⁷ and the UN

www.thelancet.com Vol 393 January 19, 2019

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Panel 2: Military involvement in the 2014-15 west African Ebola virus outbreak

Major foreign militaries, including those of the USA, UK, China, Canada, Germany, France, and member states of the African Union, deployed personnel to assist in the international response to the west African Ebola virus disease outbreak, and the domestic militaries of the countries most affected by the outbreak—Liberia, Sierra Leone, and Guinea—were also involved in the response. Foreign militaries primarily provided transport, logistics, training of health-care workers, laboratory testing, medical care, construction, response coordination, management of burials, and treatment for responders, although roles and activities varied considerably among forces. Domestic militaries were involved in providing protection to health-care workers and burial teams as well as enforcing quarantine and restricting travel to and from affected areas to reduce the risk of transmission. Reports and articles published since the outbreak identify several advantages and benefits from militaries' engagement in the response:97-107

- Served as a morale booster and showed resolve and support for affected countries, communities, and organisations working in affected areas
- Provided rapidly deployable assets such as mobile • laboratories and logistical support while showing evidence of speed, flexibility, and self-sustainment in deployment in some circumstances
- Provided readily-available trained, professional staff accustomed to working in austere, challenging environments
- Had robust command-and-control hierarchies and • communication systems
- High quality of care was shown by military medical . personnel who provided clinical care to civilians

- Provided collaborative and constructive support to the national response efforts of affected countries
- However, some challenges and difficulties have been noted:
- Unnecessary violence engaged in by some local security forces, particularly in relation to the imposition of quarantine on affected communities; such violence exacerbated public mistrust of the government, militaries, and the response in general, hampering efforts to address the disease
- Policies put in place by some militaries prohibited direct patient care by military personnel and, in some cases, refusal to transport laboratory samples or health-care responders, which consequently reduced full use of foreign military capabilities
- Lack of military flexibility in mission objectives, such as insisting on compliance with non-local building codes, added to already lengthy construction times for Ebola treatment units
- Expenditure of substantial resources to deploy foreign militaries to west Africa, without a clear understanding of the cost-effectiveness of military versus civilian response; foreign military deployments were paid for through development assistance and defence budgets
- Lack of training and preparation of foreign military forces with key skills and knowledge, such as epidemiology, biosafety, and cultural anthropology (this challenge also applied to civilian responders)
- Insufficient monitoring and evaluation of foreign military outbreak response contributions and outcomes
- Concerns about host nation sovereignty and security upon deployment of foreign military forces

Global Health Cluster paper on civil-military coordination during humanitarian health action118 provide some guidance, especially over the short term and, in particular, about how military actors interface with key actors during the acute phase of a response. However, these guidelines do not provide strategies and guidance on how militaries can best interface with other actors, including host nation security services, to contribute to longer-term recovery and resilience efforts, which are more relevant to chronic and intractable emergencies. Militaries might also have limitations in internal guidance and training; in many cases, neither military nor civilian personnel have been aware that the Oslo Guidelines and MCDA exist or how they are meant to instruct military engagement.^{119,120}

Interactions of militaries with WHO and other **UN** actors

Leaders at WHO have referred to militaries as nontraditional partners, emphasising that the organisation has a mandate and a desire to coordinate with militaries. WHO has a history of working with militaries on global epidemic alerts and responses.¹²¹ It has worked with the US Department of Defense Global Emerging Infections Surveillance and Response System programme and the Defense Threat Reduction Agency's Cooperative Biological Engagement Program (DTRA-CBEP) to strengthen infectious disease preparedness and response systems for over a decade.122 Several military medical research institutions, including the Australian Army Malaria Research Institute and the US and Thai Armed Forces Research Institute of Medical Sciences, are designated WHO Collaborating Centres. Partnerships with the military have shown substantial benefits: socalled seed funding provided by DTRA-CBEP helped to fund development of WHO training materials in the management of severe sepsis that later became the foundation of WHO training guides used in the west African Ebola virus disease outbreak.123 A US Navy critical reagents programme supplied much needed laboratory diagnostic support to the Ebola outbreak in the period of summer 2014 before the global response had fully materialised.¹²⁴ Other military medical laboratory resources, such as those of the Chinese military, the Institut of Mikrobiologie of the German Bundeswehr, and the UK Royal Army Medical Corps, were also utilised to help build Ebola diagnostic capacity.125

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019.

Panel 3: Potential strategies for more effective military engagement in global health

- Develop more forums in which militaries and other global health actors can interface effectively—eg, a multilateral, permanent military–civilian body that meets regularly to provide guidance for military engagement on global health
- Focus on shared objectives and goals, and work to develop better frameworks that guide and constrain militaries working within the global health system (particularly when outside of areas in which their comparative advantages lie)
- Develop and implement military policy and doctrine on global health engagement activities in peace, conflict, and disaster response, in collaboration with civilian counterparts
- Train and educate military medical professionals to include and emphasise global health concepts and goals, including health disaster risk management, the roles of international organisations and non-governmental organisations, and the rights and requirements for medical care and public health under existing international humanitarian law
- Support joint exercises and training activities between military and civilian agencies, and with non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and other stakeholders; actively incorporate militaries in planning and training alongside civilian government and NGO counterparts, and recognise that the cultural context will shape relationships among militaries, NGOs, and others
- Increase military engagement in planning and implementation efforts related to infectious disease prevention, detection, and response, through the Global Health Security Agenda, the International Health Regulations, and other capacity-building initiatives
- Support expanded monitoring, evaluation, research, and publication on militaries' global health activities, particularly among militaries of countries outside of North America, western Europe, and Australia

For more on **The International Committee on Military Medicine** see http://www.cimmicmm.org/index_en.php

Militaries have also partnered with WHO and others on broader multilateral efforts on epidemic response, notably including the Global Health Security Agenda (GHSA), a 5 year partnership effort of over 60 countries launched in 2014 to help to establish efforts to prevent, detect, and respond to emerging health threats around the world.126 GHSA multisectoral standing committees and action plans seek security sector involvement, and evidence of military contributions can be found in several countries' GHSA plans, including those of Bangladesh, Guinea, Sierra Leone, and Vietnam.127 Involvement of the security and defence sectors has allowed for a new coordination framework for military and civilian health efforts. However, much more can be done to strengthen and expand on these collaborations between the military and civilian sectors in the context of global health security.

There are few permanent forums for militaries to partner with WHO and other multilateral partners, with relationships largely sporadic and ad hoc.¹²⁸ The US military has assigned active-duty military medical officers to WHO during various periods, most recently from 2002 to 2012, for scientific cooperation purposes. Disaster response is the most formalised area of cooperation between militaries and UN agencies. Military engagement in large-scale disaster responses is overseen and coordinated by the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, which has a dedicated Civil–Military Coordination Section. Other UN humanitarian-focused agencies, such as the UN High Commissioner for Refugees and the UN World Food Programme, have less formalised pathways for military engagement in disaster response. Beyond the UN, there are regional multilateral organisations, such as the Association of Southeast Asian Nations and the Economic Community of West African States, that bring together civilian and military institutions to work on the health aspects of resilience and risk reduction.¹²⁹ The International Committee on Military Medicine also represents the interests of global militaries in interactions with the UN.

Many non-military humanitarian and global health actors are unfamiliar, and sometimes uncomfortable, with militaries and their engagement in global health, whereas on the military side the focus on the mission can overtake wider humanitarian or political issues.¹³⁰ Militaries are not always aware that humanitarian agencies have far fewer human resources available for planning and implementing plans than do militaries, which they can then incorrectly attribute to inefficiency. Greater communication, collaboration, and participation before crises hit could ameliorate some of the gaps. The WHO Health Emergencies Programme states that it envisions engagement with military medical establishments not only in crisis settings, but also as part of a longterm strategy for multisectoral engagement,¹³¹ signalling less separation between militaries and non-military global health actors.

In the aftermath of the 2014-15 west African Ebola outbreak, there is now recognition that global public health is enhanced when there is earlier, consistent communication with military counterparts during normal conditions as well as during a crisis. One way forward is for militaries to embrace the concept of disaster risk management (DRM) in global health strategic planning, programmatic development, and personnel development. DRM envisions the management of all-hazards health risk as part of a continuous cycle of prevention, preparedness, detection, response, and recovery. DRM is core to initiatives such as the Sendai Framework as well as the WHO Health Emergencies Programme (endorsed by UN and WHO member states, respectively).¹³² Health DRM emphasises that communities and nations face a dynamic and evolving set of health risks that require consistent, adaptive preparation and occasional response. Military organisations could better identify and more actively engage with partners along the points in the DRM cycle at which their specific capabilities and relationships would be additive.

Conclusion

Militaries have a long history of engagement in activities that continuously impact global health.¹³³ The trend of the past two decades has been towards greater military engagement, with more national militaries from more countries becoming involved on a broad scale. Several factors are responsible for increased military engagement,

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

such as altered views within national governments and militaries about how security is linked to health, the growing complexity and duration of state instability and global conflicts, and a series of threats to human health from more frequent and larger-scale natural disasters that include infectious disease outbreaks. These factors will continue to be present for the foreseeable future, and will result in the continued engagement of militaries in global health.

Therefore, the key question is not whether militaries should be involved in global health but rather how to ensure military engagement is appropriate, constructive, effective, and coordinated with other actors. Panel 3 lists policies that could help engender effective coordination and engagement between militaries and other global health actors.

Consideration should be given to the achievement of an appropriate balance between military and civilian global health capabilities. Military action as a tool for global health might not be the most effective method to address a particular health issue, but policy makers should take care to not further exacerbate any existing dichotomies in funding and power by giving preference towards militaries working on global health when civilian agencies can do so, often more economically. Further investigation is needed to understand the cost-effectiveness of military compared with civilian interventions and to identify areas in which there is synergy between military and civilian actors.

Closure of the gap between military and civilian actors will require increased efforts, and can catalyse the contributions of both parties to global health.

Contributors

All authors contributed to the concept, literature review, analysis, writing, and editing of the paper.

Declaration of interests

LL reports previously being Surgeon General of the UK Armed Forces. All other authors declare no competing interests.

Acknowledgments

The views expressed in this Series are our own and do not reflect official policy or positions of the US Department of the Army, US Department of the Navy, US Department of Defense, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, or the US Government.

References

- 1 Quail G. The debt tropical medicine owes to the military. J Mil Veterans Health 2015; 23: 18–21.
- Lind J. A treatise of the scurvy in three parts. 1753. http://www.jameslindlibrary.org/lind-j-1753/ (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 3 Kruse TH. Health and humanity: a history of the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, 1935–1985. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2016.
- 4 De Waal A. Militarizing global health. Boston Review. Nov 11, 2014. http://bostonreview.net/world/alex-de-waal-militarizing-globalhealth-ebola (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 5 The Lancet. National armies for global health? *Lancet* 2014; **384:** 1477.
- 6 Action Aid. Quick impact, quick collapse: the dangers of militarized aid in Afghanistan. 2010. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/ quick-impact-quick-collapse (accessed Oct 4, 2017).
- 7 GBD 2016 Mortality Collaborators. Global, regional, and national under-5 mortality, adult mortality, age-specific mortality, and life expectancy, 1970–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet* 2017; **390**: 1084–150.

- Speigel PB, Checchi F, Colombo S, Paik E. Health-care needs of people affected by conflict: future trends and changing frameworks. *Lancet* 2010; **375**: 341–45.
- Iqbal Z. Health and human security: the public health impact of violent conflict. *Intl Studies Quarterly* 2006; **50**: 631–49.
- 10 Cometto G, Fritsche G, Sondorp E. Health sector recovery in early post-conflict environments: experience from southern Sudan. *Disasters* 2010; 34: 885–909.
- 11 Levy BS, Sidel VW. War and public health, 2nd edn. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.
- 12 Burkhi T. Conflict in Afghanistan takes and increasing toll on civilians. *Lancet* 2016; 388: 117–18.
- 13 Ben Taleb Z, Bahelah R, Fouad FM, Coutts A, Wilcox M, Maziak W. Syria: health in a country undergoing tragic transition. Int J Public Health 2015; 60 (suppl 1): 63–72.
- 14 Gberie L. A dirty war in West Africa: the RUF and the destruction of Sierra Leone. Indianapolis: Indiana University Press, 2005.
- 15 Gerard McHugh, Manuel Bessler. Humanitarian negotiations with armed groups. New York, NY: United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, 2006. https://www.unocha. org/sites/unocha/files/HumanitarianNegotiationswArmedGroups Manual.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 16 Chretien JP. US military global health engagement since 9/11: seeking stability through health. 2011. http://www.ghgj.org/ JeanPaulChretien.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 17 Feldbaum H, Michaud JM. Health diplomacy and the enduring relevance of foreign policy interests. *PLoS Med* 2010; 7: e1000226.
- 18 National Academy of Medicine. The neglected dimension of global security: a framework to counter infectious disease crises. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2016.
- Elbe S. Security and global health. Cambridge: Wiley/Polity Press, 2010.
- 20 Gordon S. Health, stabilization and securitization: towards understanding the drivers of the military role in health interventions. *Med Confl Surviv* 2011; 27: 43–66.
- 21 Baringer L, Heitkamp S. Securitizing global health: a view from maternal health. 2011. http://blogs.shu.edu/ghg/2011/06/21/ securitizing-global-health-a-view-from-maternal-health/ (accessed Dec 18, 2018).
- 22 National Intelligence Council. Strategic implications of global health. 2008. https://fas.org/irp/nic/global_health_2008.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 23 US Department of Defense Inspector General. Evaluation of DoD's force health protection measures during Operation United Assistance. 2015. https://media.defense.gov/2015/ Sep/30/2001714174/-1/-1/IDODIG-2015-183.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 24 Murray CK, Yun HC, Markelz AE, et al. Operation United Assistance: infectious disease threats to deployed military personnel. *Mil Med* 2015; 180: 626–51.
- 25 Szklarz E. Brazilian armed forces wage war on mosquito tied to Zika virus. Dialogo Digital Military Magazine. Feb 3, 2016. https://dialogo-americas.com/en/articles/brazilian-armed-forceswage-war-mosquito-tied-zika-virus (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 26 Abolghasemi H, Poorheidari G, Mehrabi A, Foroutan G. Iranian military forces in the Bam earthquake. *Mil Med* 2005; 170: 859–61.
- 27 Nishiyama Y. Disaster relief activities of the Japan self-defense force following the Great East Japan Earthquake. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2014; 8: 194–98.
- 28 Zhang L, Liu X, Li Y, et al. Emergency medical rescue efforts after a major earthquake: lessons from the 2008 Wenchuan earthquake. *Lancet* 2012; 379: 853–61.
- 29 Hall ML, Lee AC, Cartwright C, Marahatta S, Karki J, Simkhada P. The 2015 Nepal earthquake disaster: lessons learned one year on. *Public Health* 2017; 145: 39–44.
- 30 Packard R. A history of global health. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2016.
- 31 Anderson W. Colonial pathologies. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2016.
- 32 Mushtaq MU. Public health in British India: a brief account of the history of medical services and disease prevention in colonial India. *Indian J Community Med* 2009; 34: 6–14.

www.thelancet.com Vol 393 January 19, 2019

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

- 33 Artenstein AW, Opal JM, Opal SM, et al. History of US military contributions to the study of vaccines against infectious diseases. *Mil Med* 2005; **170** (suppl 4): 3–11.
- 34 Beaumier CM, Gomez-Rubio AM, Hotez PJ, Weina PJ. United States military tropical medicine: extraordinary legacy, uncertain future. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2013; 7: e2448.
- 35 Institute of Medicine. Protecting our forces: improving vaccine acquisition and availability in the US military. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2002.
- 36 Moss K, Michaud J. The US Department of Defense and Global Health: infectious disease efforts. Oct 22, 2013. Henry J Kaiser Family Foundation. http://www.kff.org/global-health-policy/report/ the-u-s-department-of-defense-and-global-health-infectious-diseaseefforts/ (accessed Sept 17, 2017).
- 37 Rerks-Ngarm S, Pitisuttithum P, Nitayaphan S, et al. Vaccination with ALVAC and AIDSVAX to prevent HIV-1 infection in Thailand. N Engl J Med 2009; 361: 2209–20.
- 38 RTS,S Clinical Trials Partnership, Agnandji ST, Lell B, et al. First results of phase 3 trial of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine in African children. N Engl J Med 2011; 365: 1863–75.
- 39 Windsor M. China to mass produce Ebola vaccine developed by Chinese military scientists. Oct 14, 2015. http://www.ibtimes.com/ china-mass-produce-ebola-vaccine-developed-chinese-militaryscientists-2141142 (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 40 Shanks GD, Edstein MD, Cheng Q, et al. Army Malaria Institute– its evolution and achievements fifth decade: 2006–2015. J Mil Vet Health 2016; 24 (1).
- 41 Brown A, Nitayaphan S. The armed forces research institute of medical sciences: five decades of collaborative medical research. *S E Asian J Trop Med Publ Health* 2011; 42: 477–90.
- 42 Policy Cures. G-Finder report 2016, 2017. http://www. policycuresresearch.org/g-finder-2017/ (accessed Dec 18, 2018).
- 43 Hall K. The dangerous decline in the Department of Defense's vaccine program for infectious diseases. 2011. http://www.au. af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/maxwell/mp49.pdf (accessed Sept 17, 2017).
- 44 Lim M, Blazes D. "Collateral Duty Diplomacy": The US Department of Defense and Global Health Diplomacy. 2015. http://www.sciencediplomacy.org/article/2015/collateral-dutydiplomacy (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 45 US Department of Defense. Joint operations. Joint Publication 3–0. January, 2017. http://www.jcs.mil/Portals/36/Documents/Doctrine/ pubs/jp3_0ch1.pdf?ver=2018-11-27-160457-910 (accessed 19 Sep 2017).
- 46 Chambers JA. The rise of Chinese military medicine: opportunity for mercy ship, not gunboat diplomacy. *Mil Med* 2011; 176: 1043–50.
- 47 Rianto FS, Harnowo S, Purwanto SE. Implementation of hospital aid vessels of KRI Dr. Soeharso-990 in the military operations other than war. *Jurnal Straegi Dan Kampanye Militer* 2017 3: 1–23 (in Indonesian).
- 48 Zanardi C. China's soft power with Chinese characteristics: the cases of Confucious Institutes and Chinese naval diplomacy. J Pol Power 2016; 9: 431–37.
- 49 Marcella G. China's military activity in Latin America. Americas Q 2012; 6: 67–69.
- 50 Sutter RG, Huang C-H. China–Southeast Asia relations: Beijing shifts to the positive, downplays disputes. *Comp Connect* 2014 **15**: 57–63.
- 51 Kim SS, Oh DW, Jo HJ, Chu C. Introduction of the Republic of Korea-the United States of America's joint exercise against biothreats in 2013: able response 13. Osong Public Health Res Perspect 2013; 4: 285–90.
- 52 US Army. Walter Reed Army Institute for Research Subordinate Commands. http://www.wrair.army.mil/
- WRAIRSubordinateCommands.aspx (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
 Sueker JJ, Chretien JP, Gaydos JC, Russell KL. Global infectious disease surveillance at DoD overseas laboratories, 1999–2007. Amer J Trop Med Hyg 2010; 82: 23–27.
- 54 Quandelacy TM, Johns MC, Andraghetti R, et al. The role of disease surveillance in achieving IHR compliance by 2012. *Biosecur Bioterr* 2011; 9: 408–12.
- 55 Hamer M, Reed PL, Greulich JD, Kelen GD, Bradstreet NA, Beadling CW. The West Africa disaster preparedness initiative: strengthening national capacities for All-Hazards disaster preparedness. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2016; 24: 1–8.

- 56 US Africa Command, US Pacific Command. Toward a safer world: a report on civil-military cooperation in pandemic preparedness and response. June 30, 2011. http://towardsasaferworld.org/sites/ default/files/TASWreportoncivilmilitarycoordination.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 57 Oravec G, Beadling C. The disaster preparedness program: a new model for sustainable capacity building through civil-military collaboration. *Lancet Glob Health* 2015; 3 (suppl): 7.
- 58 Licina D. Hospital ships adrift? part 1: a systematic literature review characterizing US navy hospital ship humanitarian and disaster response, 2004–2012. Prehosp Dis Med 2013; 28: 230–38.
- 59 Rietjiens SJH. A management perspective on co-operation between military and civilian actors in Afghanistan. In: Ankersen C, ed. Civil-military cooperation in post-conflict operations: emerging theory and practice. Routledge: Oxon, 2008: 75–100.
- 60 Ear S. Emerging infectious disease surveillance in southeast Asia: Cambodia, Indonesia, and the US naval area medical research unit 2. Asian Security 2012; 8: 164–87.
- 61 International Committee of the Red Cross. Geneva Convention IV: Commentary of 1958, Convention (IV) relative to the protection of civilian persons in time of war. Aug 12, 1949. https://ihl-databases. icrc.org/applic/ihl/ihl-f/1a13044f3bbb58ec12563fb0066f226/ 7dce280f4725f96ec12563cd0042c877 (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 62 Burkett EK. Foreign health sector capacity building and the US military. Mil Med 2012; 177: 296–301.
- 63 Gallardo AR, Burkle FM, Ragazzoni L, Della Corte F. Yemen's unprecedented humanitarian crisis: implications for international humanitarian law, the Geneva Convention, and the future of global health security. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2016; 10: 701–03.
- 64 Kennedy J, Harmer A, McCoy D. The political determinants of the cholera outbreak in Yemen. *Lancet Glob Health* 2017; **5:** e970–71.
- 65 Sen K, Faisal WA. Public health challenges in the political economy of conflict: the case of Syria. *Int J Health Plann Manage* 2015; 30: 314–29.
- 66 Physicians for Human Rights. Anatomy of a crisis: a map of attacks on health care in Syria. https://s3.amazonaws.com/PHR_syria_ map/web/index.html (accessed Sept 17, 2017).
- 67 Safeguarding Health in Conflict Coalition. Violence on the front line: attacks on health care in 2017. 2018. https://www. safeguardinghealth.org/sites/shcc/files/SHCC2018final.pdf (accessed Dec 18, 2018).
- 68 US White House. Executive Order—United States policy on preand post-strike measures to address civilian casualties in US operations involving the use of force. 2016. https://www. whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/07/01/executive-order-unitedstates-policy-pre-and-post-strike-measures (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 69 US Department of Defense. Principles related to the protection of medical care provided by impartial humanitarian organizations during armed conflicts. 2016. https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/ Documents/pubs/Principle-Promulgation-Memo.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 70 UN. Security Council adopts resolution 2286 (2016), strongly condemning attacks against medical facilities, personnel in conflict situations. 2016. http://www.un.org/press/en/2016/sc12347.doc.htm (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 71 Bellinger JB. Obama, Bush, and the Geneva Conventions. Foreign Policy. Aug 11, 2010. http://foreignpolicy.com/2010/08/11/obamabush-and-the-geneva-conventions/ (accessed Sept 17, 2017).
- 72 US Department of State. Interview by Al-Arabiyya TV of Marc Grossman, Under Secretary for Political Affairs. April 25, 2003. https://2001-2009.state.gov/p/us/rm/20058.htm (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 73 Warren M. Belligerent occupation. In: Corn GS, Reeves SR, eds. U.S. military operations: law, policy, and practice. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015: 639–90.
- 74 Hardy M. UN-consistent: a comparison of Australia's military interventions in Somalia and Rwanda. *Small Wars Insurgencies* 2007; 18: 467–91.
- 75 Acerra JR, Iskyan K, Qureshi ZA, et al. Rebuilding the health care system in Afghanistan: an overview of primary care and emergency services. *Int J Emerg Med* 2009; 2: 77–89.
- 76 Baker JB. Medical diplomacy in full-spectrum operations. *Mil Rev* 2011; 87: 67–73.

- 77 Talbot J, Thouvenel A, Bourdeaux M, et al. The Afghanistan case study, working paper of the collaborative NATO-Harvard project: towards a comprehensive response to health system strengthening in crisis-affected fragile states. 2013. http://www.jallc.nato.int/ products/docs/afghanistan_case_study.pdf (accessed Nov 2, 2018).
- 78 Cammett M. Habitat for Hezbollah. Foreign Policy. Aug 17, 2006. http://foreignpolicy.com/2006/08/17/habitat-for-hezbollah/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 79 Flanigan S. Nonprofit service provision by insurgent organizations—the cases of Hizballah and the Tamil Tigers. *Stud Confl Terror* 2008; **31**: 499–519.
- 80 Humanitarian Policy Group, UN High Commissioner for Refugees. Better protected? Stabilisation strategies and the protection of civilians. 2011. https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odiassets/events-documents/4775.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 81 Burkle FM. Anatomy of an ambush: security risks facing international humanitarian assistance. *Disasters* 2005; **29**: 26–37.
- 82 Harvard University School of Medicine, NATO Joint Analysis and Lessons Learned Centre. Towards a comprehensive response to health system strengthening in crisis-affected fragile states: Kosovo case study. 2013. http://www.recoveryplatform.org/assets/ publication/Kosovo_CaseStudy/Kosovo%20Case%20Study.pdf (accessed Sept 13, 2017).
- 83 Gordon S. Winning hearts and minds? Examining the relationship between aid and security in Afghanistan's Helmand Province. 2011. http://fic.tufts.edu/publication-item/winning-hearts-and-minds/ (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 84 Oxfam. Whose aid is it anyway? Politicizing aid in conflicts and crises. February, 2011: Briefing Paper 145. https://www.oxfam.org/ en/research/whose-aid-it-anyway (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 85 Rubenstein L. Humanitarian space shrinking for health program delivery in Afghanistan and Pakistan. US Institute of Peace, October, 2010: Brief 59. https://www.usip.org/publications/2010/10/ humanitarian-space-shrinking-health-program-delivery-afghanistanand-pakistan (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 86 De Torrente N. European affairs. Humanitarian NGOs must not ally with military. 2006. https://www.europeaninstitute.org/index. php/component/content/article/38-european-affairs/ springsummer-2006/156-humanitarian-ngos-must-not-ally-withmilitary (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 87 Williamson JA. Using humanitarian aid to 'win hearts and minds': a costly failure? Int Rev Red Cross 2011; 93: 1035–61.
- 88 Gross M, Carrick D. Military medical ethics for the 21st century. London: Routledge Taylor and Francis Group, 2013.
- 89 Slim H. Humanitarian ethics: a guide to the morality of aid in war and disaster. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015.
- 90 World Medical Association. Regulations in times of armed conflict and other situations of violence. 2016. https://www.wma.net/ policies-post/wma-regulations-in-times-of-armed-conflict-and-othersituations-of-violence/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 91 Burkle FM, Erickson T, von Schreeb J, et al. The solidarity and health neutrality of physicians in war & peace. *PLoS Curr* 2017; 9: ecurrents.dis.1a1e352febd595087cbeb83753d93a4c.
- 92 Byleveld PM, Kent MI, McCall BJ. Operation Sumatra Assist: post-tsunami environmental and public health response in Banda Aceh. ADF Health 2005; 6: 48–53.
- 93 Engstrom J. Taking disaster seriously: east Asian military involvement in international disaster relief operations and the implications for force projection. Asian Security 2013; 9: 38–61.
- 94 Lum T, Margesson R. Typhoon Haiyan (Yolanda): US and international response to Philippines disaster. *Curr Polit Econ South Southeast Cent Asia* 2014; 23: 209–46.
- 95 Bollettino V. Civil-military engagement: an empirical account of humanitarian perceptions of civil-military coordination during the response to typhoon Haiyan. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2016; 10: 7–10.
- 96 Kyazze AB, Virk K. Civil-military relations in natural disasters: new developments from the field. 2011. NGO-Military Contract Group Conference. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ Full_Report_3072.pdf (accessed Sept 18, 2017).
- 97 Kamradt-Scott A, Harman S, Wenham C, Smith III F. Saving lives: the civil-military response to the 2014 Ebola outbreak in West Africa. October, 2015. http://sydney.edu.au/arts/ciss/ downloads/SavingLivesPDF.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).

- 98 Nevin RL, Anderson JN. The timeliness of the US military response to the 2014 Ebola disaster: a critical review. *Med Confl Surviv* 2016; 32: 40–69.
- 99 Diehl G, Bradstreet N, Monahan F. The Department of Defense at the forefront of a global health emergency response: lessons learned from the Ebola outbreak. *Health Security* 2016; 14: 366–74.
- 100 Lamb LE, Cox AT, Fletcher T, McCourt AL. Formulating and improving care while mitigating risk in a military Ebola virus disease treatment unit. J R Army Med Corps 2017; 163: 2–6.
- 101 Bricknell M, Hodgetts T, Beaton K, McCourt A. Operation GRITROCK: the Defence Medical Services' story and emerging lessons from supporting the UK response to the Ebola crisis. J R Army Med Corps 2016; 162: 169–75.
- 102 Lu Y, Rong G, Yu SP, et al. Chinese military medical teams in the Ebola outbreak of Sierra Leone. J R Army Med Corps 2016; 162: 198–202.
- 103 Forestier C, Cox AT, Horne S. Coordination and relationships between organisations during the civil-military international response against Ebola in Sierra Leone: an observational discussion. J R Army Med Corps 2016; 162: 156–62.
- 104 Joint Coalition and Operational Analysis. Operation United Assistance: the DoD response to Ebola in west Africa. January, 2016. http://www.dtic.mil/doctrine/ebola/OUA_report_jan2016.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 105 Center for Army Lessons Learned. Operation United Assistance: report for follow on forces. September, 2015.https://www. globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/call_call_15-16.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 106 Benton A. Whose security? Ebola, military and the securitization of public health. In: Hofman M, Au S, eds. The politics of fear: MSF and the west African Ebola epidemic. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017: 25–63.
- 107 Overseas Development Institute Humanitarian Practice Network. Special feature: the Ebola crisis in west Africa. Humanitarian exchange, 2015. http://odihpn.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/ he_64.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 108 Snyder MR. War on disease? Zika sheds light on growing military role in global health. 2016. https://theglobalobservatory.org/2016/02/zikaebola-military-world-health-organization/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 09 UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Oslo guidelines. Guidelines on the use of foreign military and civil defence assets in disaster relief. Revision 1.1. Nov 1, 2007. http:// docs.unocha.org/sites/dms/Documents/Oslo%20Guidelines%20 ENGLISH%20(November%202007).pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 110 Seybolt TB. Humanitarian military intervention: the conditions for success and failure. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007.
- 111 Hicks K, Bonventre G, Okutani S. US national security and global health: an analysis of global health engagement by the US Department of Defense. Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2009. https://www.csis.org/analysis/us-national-securityand-global-health (accessed Oct 4, 2017).
- 112 Braithwaite KJ. US humanitarian assistance/disaster relief keys to success in Pakistan. Joint Forces Quarterly, 2007. http://www.dtic. mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a518195.pdf (accessed Nov 2, 2018).
- 113 Young V. Airmen expand hospital in Chile. March 15, 2010. Department of Defense News. http://archive.defense.gov/news/ newsarticle.aspx?id=58323 (accessed Oct 4, 2017).
- 114 McGreal C, Addley E. Haiti aid agencies warn: chaotic and confusing relief effort is costing lives. Jan 19, 2010. https://www. theguardian.com/world/2010/jan/18/haiti-aid-distributionconfusion-warning (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 115 Poole L. Counting the cost of humanitarian aid delivered through the military. 2013. http://devinit.org/post/counting-the-cost-ofhumanitarian-aid-delivered-through-the-military/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- Canyon DV, Burkle FM. The 2016 world humanitarian summit report card: both failing marks and substantive gains for an increasingly globalized humanitarian landscape. *PLoS Curr* 2016; 8: ecurrents. dis.a94dd3e2f84d0a5abc179add7286851c.
- 117 UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Guidelines on the use of military and civil defence assets to support united nations humanitarian activities in complex emergencies. Revision 1. January, 2006. https://docs.unocha.org/sites/dms/ Documents/01.%20MCDA%20Guidelines%20March%2003%20 Rev1%20Jan06.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).

Downloaded for Anonymous User (n/a) at MACHBA-Tel Aviv University from ClinicalKey.com by Elsevier on April 24, 2019. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. Copyright ©2019. Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

- 118 UN Global Health Cluster. Civil-military coordination during humanitarian health action. February, 2011. http://www.who.int/ hac/global_health_cluster/about/policy_strategy/ghc_position_ paper_civil_military_coord_2_feb2011.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 119 Madiwale A, Virk K. Civil-military relations in natural disasters: a case study of the 2010 Pakistan floods. *Int Rev Red Cross* 2011; 93: 1085–105.
- 120 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. The effectiveness of foreign military assets in natural disaster response. 2008. http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resour ces/236476AD3257088DC125741000474F20-sipri_mar2008.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 121 Brundtland G. Bioterrorism and military health risks. Geneva: World Health Organisation, 2003. http://www.who.int/dg/ brundtland/speeches/2003/DAVOS/en/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 122 Chretien JP, Blazes DL, Coldren RL, et al. The importance of militaries from developing countries in global infectious disease surveillance. *Bull WHO* 2007; 85: 174–80.
- 123 WHO. Clinical management of patients with viral haemorrhagic fever: a pocket guide for the front-line health worker. Geneva: World Health Organisation, February, 2016. http://www.who.int/ csr/resources/publications/clinical-management-patients/en/ (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 124 US Navy. 100,000 and counting—Navy medicine research team provides Ebola confirmatory tests to west Africa. 2014. http://www. med.navy.mil/sites/nmrc/news/PR/100,000%20and%20 Counting%E2%80%93Navy%20Medicine%20Research%20 Team%20Provides%20Ebola%20Confirmatory%20Tests%20to%20 West%20Africa.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 125 Lu Y, Rong G, Yu SP, Sun Z, et al. Chinese military medical teams in the Ebola outbreak of Sierra Leone. J R Army Med Corps 2016; 162: 198–202.

- 126 US Government Agencies and Departments. Advancing the global health security agenda: progress and early impact from U.S. investment. 2017. https://www.ghsagenda.org/docs/default-source/ default-document-library/ghsa-legacy-report.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 127 Global Health Security Agenda. Country roadmaps. https://www.ghsagenda.org/where-ghsa (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 128 NATO Joint Analysis and Lessons Learned Centre. Medical civilmilitary interaction. 2010. http://www.jallc.nato.int/products/docs/ medical_civil-military_interaction.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 129 Association of Southeast Asian Nations Defence Ministers. About the ASEAN Defence Ministers' meeting (ADMM-Plus). https://admm.asean.org/index.php/about-admm/about-admmplus.html (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 130 Metcalfe V, Haysom S, Gordon S. Trends and challenges in humanitarian civil-military coordination. Overseas Development Institute, May, 2012. https://www.odi.org/publications/6584-trendsand-challenges-humanitarian-civil-military-coordination (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 131 Burkle F. The World Health Organization Global Health emergency workforce: what role will the United States play? Dis Med Public Health Prep 2016; 10: 531–35.
- 132 UN International Strategy for Disaster Reduction. Sendai framework for disaster risk reduction 2015–2030. 2015. http://www.unisdr.org/ we/inform/publications/43291 (accessed Sept 19, 2017).
- 133 Licina D. The military sector's role in global health: historical context and future direction. 2012 http://blogs.shu.edu/ghg/ files/2012/12/VOLUME-VI-ISSUE-1-FALL-2012-The-Military-Sector%E2%80%99s-Role-in-Global-Health-Historical-Context-and-Future-Direction.pdf (accessed Sept 19, 2017).

© 2019 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.